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1. Manifesto Key Note 
1.1. INTO THE 21ST CENTURY ZAMBIA CONSOLIDATING AND GROWING.  
 
We, the people of Zambia, have the historic opportunity to use the power of 
our vote in 1996 to change Zambia for good. 
 
We need to reaffirm our commitment consolidate the gains we have made in our 
economy, to learn from our experiences as well as make it a year of real 
deliverance from joblessness and hopelessness to productivity and social 
security for all.  
 
1996 marks MMD's Second Agenda for enhancing our democratic dispensation with 
the people. 
 
Your vote, wisely used, will ensure that out of the ashes of the past, Zambia 
will be endowed with renewed confidence, determination and hope to face the 
challenges of the twenty-first century. 
  
The alternative to the MMD policies would be a return to irresponsible 
governance We know that means deepening economic crisis, continuing 
deterioration in the quality of life of our people, and loss of international 
investor confidence which characterised UNIP communist-style governance. 
  
Neither UNIP nor any other opposition political party possess the vision nor 
the quality and bold leadership for political policies that would attract 
talented Zambians, committed to the people's purpose, who can bring to the 
management of the nation's affairs, new ideas, new attitudes and innovative 
strategies. 
 
Today's rapidly changing economic and political environment, globally and 
regionally require the bold leadership displayed by the MMD. 
 
Zambia does not need "cut-and-run-leaders" with questionable Party Manifestos.  
 
It is against this background that the Movement for Multiparty Democracy 
formulated in 1991 and now continues to implement a comprehensive economic 
reconstruction programme that is, in essence, a people's agenda. 
 
That is, in essence, geared to productivity. 
 
That is, in essence, real and not party-political job creation. 
 
That is, in essence, encouraging individual enterprise. 
 
That is, in essence, creating vocational opportunity for our youth, besides 
assisting the most vulnerable of our citizens. 
 
There have been constraints and different costs, but a sound foundation for a 
viable prosperity for our future generations has been laid down. 
 
Our manifesto is responsive to the concerns raised by the people, in their 
neighbourhoods and settlements, in the city and in the rural areas, by the 
young and the old throughout the country that make the nation of Zambia. 



 
We have responded to these concerns, not by sloganeering or creating false 
ethnocentric promises that will serve to divide rather than unite Zambia. 
 
But we have responded to these concerns, by creating a stake holder economy 
guided by national economic and social principles. 
 
In this manifesto any one Zambian from any geocultural part of Zambia is equal 
to any other Zambian. 
 
Zambia is a united Republic. 
 
The MMD Government is committed to honouring this manifesto. 
 
We present it to the Zambian people as a shared political dispensation. 
 
The MMD in government will continue to restore human dignity and national 
pride. 
 
We will vigorously pursue our new democratic culture with the people's 
interest above that of any politician. 
 
During the election campaign, our candidates will continue to discuss the 
issues that affect the lives and the spirit of the people. 
 
A party such as UNIP, which in its quarter of a century in power, ravaged the 
economy and systematically reduced our people to dependency on politicians, 
cannot be trusted. 
 
It would be folly to think that UNIP and its political allies in the 
opposition would be capable of coming up with effective policies and 
programmes to address the serious challenges facing the country now and in the 
future. 
 
It is for this reason that the MMD will work to ensure that every Zambian will 
have the opportunity to be all that he or she wants to be. 
 
We shall ensure that every Zambian shares in the human desire to stand on it's 
own feet and to progress in an open society fuelled by a market-driven economy 
that has a social conscience. 
 
There is every reason to believe that the people will act decisively on 
election day in 1996 to reject the UNIP and other opposition parties, bereft 
of ideas, looking forward to the past, intent on sentencing the people of 
Zambia to a 5 year term under cliques whose dominant concern has been the 
pursuit of individual gain instead of serving the people's best interest. 
  
Zambia is not yet condemned to a monarchy of Kaunda and his sons. 
  
From all eradications, election day 1996 will signal a historic victory of the 
people of Zambia once again as they demonstrate to the world their political 
judgement and maturity, a desire for a peaceful and prosperous country. 
  
The MMD Government has built a solid foundation in its first term in office 
for job creation. 
 
The MMD Government has built a solid foundation in its first term in office 
for economic growth. 
 
It has been hard but it has been done. 
 
We need to march on ahead beyond 1996 together. 
  
Countrymen and women, I urge you to vote for the MMD candidate in your 
Constituency. 
 



MMD is still the best alternative. 
 
Together, we shall win. 
 
FREDERICK J. T. CHILUBA, PRESIDENT  
 
2. ECONOMIC POLICY AND OBJECTIVES  
 
2.1 ECONOMIC STRATEGY  
The MMD in Government will continue to pursue private-sector-led, rational, 
market-oriented policies in production, trade and investment within the 
context of managed liberalisation and sensitive social policy. 
 
Now that we have achieved macro-economic stability and while keeping inflation 
in check, the MMD Government will, through selective market-friendly 
interventions, create a bias towards production in the economy where self-
reliance is encouraged, industries are spread from cities to rural areas. 
 
The country's products and markets will be diversified such that a balanced 
economy is achieved where agriculture, tourism, mining, manufacturing, the 
small sector and service sector industries are given priority for growth 
through appropriate incentives.  
 
2.2 SETTING THE PRIORITIES RIGHT  
 
It cannot be disputed that, just before the MMD Government took the reigns of 
power from UNIP in 1991,  
 
 
- A parallel (black) market in foreign exchange was flourishing as a result of 
exchange controls and exchange rate fixing. 
  
- The money supply was rising rapidly, thus leading to a situation of hypes-
inflation. 
 
- Basic goods and services were in short supply. 
 
- Nominal interest rates were rising and real interest rates were negative. 
 
- Private sector borrowing was declining as it was crowded out by Government 
borrowing. 
 
- Draconia instruments of controlling the money supply in the economy, such as 
statutory reserves and liquidity ratios, were the only ones used at the 
Central Bank. 
 
In 1991, it was very evident that any responsible government had to have as 
its top priority the need to control the raging hyperinflation that was 
ravaging the economy at that time. 
 
The MMD Government has done exactly that. 
 
It took on inflation as "public enemy number one". 
 
The macro-economy had to be stabilised, inflation and interest rates had to 
come down; more creative means of bringing this about had to be employed at 
the Central Bank working together with the Commercial Banks, before any 
growth-oriented economic policies could be introduced and unbridled 
redistributive policies advocated by some unrepentant communists could be 
contemplated. 
 
This "fighting inflation first" scenario had the effect of forcing the change 
in priorities away from other equally worthwhile efforts of job-creation in 
the economy. 
 
No jobs can be created in an investment-poor economic environment. 



 
It is generally accepted that Zambia achieved macro-economic stability, having 
conquered hypes-inflation, around December, 1994 to January, 1995 for the 
first time since 1991. 
 
The country was poised to qualify for the Enhanced Structural Adjustment 
Facility (ESAF) in May, 1995. 
  
However, well-intended efforts at salvaging the Meridien Bank and save small 
depositors from losing their savings temporarily "clouded the waters". 
 
The World Bank / IMF benchmarks were achieved September 30, 1995 enabling 
Zambia to qualify for ESAF. 
 
This now essentially means that the MMD Government can embark on redirecting 
the economy for growth and sustainable job-creation - four years after coming 
into power, a task it should have tackled right from the UNIP Government in 
1991. 
 
2.3 KEY ECONOMIC OBJECTIVES 
 
The principal economic objective of the MMD Government in its second term will 
be the creation of a stable employment market in which all Zambians are 
afforded the opportunity to realise their potential as productive members of 
society with dignity, confidence and a sense of fulfilment and personal well-
being. Productive self-employment supported by appropriate credit policies 
will be encouraged. 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Continue to create and maintain an economic environment in which free 
enterprise can flourish. 
 
- Continue to restore credibility to our country's reputation through up-front 
dialogue and straight, honest dealings with the private sector at home and 
abroad. 
 
- Continue to ensure that the Zambian government assumes its proper role as 
regulator and facilitator of economic development-not as a competitor business 
enterprises. 
 
- Continue to formulate clear, rational and purposeful and productive economic 
policies and procedures. 
 
- Work towards making property rights to be exchangeable in expanded market, 
i.e. embodying property rights in universally obtainable, standardised 
instruments of exchange that are registered in a central system governed by 
legal rules. 
 
- Quicken the pace of compiling and regularly publishing timely data and 
analyses upon which the nation's true economic circumstances can be 
ascertained with respect to employment, trade and national savings. 
 
- Continue to attract investments and bring new ideas, new imagination and 
energy to our vital agricultural, mining, manufacturing, tourist, and small-
scale industries by making the tough decisions necessary for creating 
investor-friendly sectors. 
 
- Continue to establish clear and specific investment guidelines relating to 
procedures and requirements, concessions and permits for business and 
investment and for the encouragement of small and medium-sized businesses. 
 
- Continue to create real economic linkages among export-oriented industries, 
tourism included, agriculture and other sectors. 
 
- Privatise or contract out the management of nonessential public enterprises. 



 
- Exempt labour-intensive businesses in depressed areas from real property and 
business licence taxes for up to 20 years. 
 
- Provide incentives for large private sector enterprises to offer employee 
profit-sharing arrangements or employee share / stock options. 
 
- Introduce private sector techniques into the management of public sector 
enterprises, especially with regard to cost effectiveness and professional 
supervision. 
 
- Provide protection for consumers through truth in lending and advertising 
legislation. 
 
3. MACRO-ECONOMIC PROGRAMMES 
 
3.1 PRIVATE-SECTOR DEVELOPMENT AND INVESTOR CONFIDENCE 
 
Having inherited an economy where investor confidence was non-existent, the 
MMD government has worked to rebuild this confidence through the development 
of an institutional framework that supports hard work, creativity and 
individual enterprise. 
 
The result has been a stable macro-economic environment with increased private 
investment in all sectors of the economy. 
 
The MMD Government believes that a country's economic strength depends on the 
number of people engaged in productive work. 
 
Those engaged in creating and exchanging useful goods and services from the 
private sector of our country and their encouragement and empowerment forms 
the only hope for restoration of the nation's well-being through job creation. 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Continue to encourage private-sector development and investor confidence 
through: 
 
- A stable political and democratic system of governance in the country. 
 
- Pursuance of sound macro-economic policies, 
 
- Further expansion and deepening of commodity. 
 
- Property and financial markets to cater for all types of enterprises. 
 
- Intensification of promotional campaigns and provision of additional fiscal 
incentives locally and abroad to attract more local and foreign investment to 
Zambia. 
 
- Local authorities (District Councils) who will take the lead role of 
attracting 
investment to their localities by designing their own incentive schemes on a 
competitive basis. 
 
- An expansion and continuous maintenance of facilitative physical 
infrastructure. 
 
- Closer co-operation with the Chambers of Commerce and Industry, Small 
Enterprise promotional agencies, women's business groupings and other private 
sector organisations. 
 
- Deregulation and provision of incentives to make Zambia the most attractive 
host of foreign investment in the region. 
 
3.2 PRIVATISATION  



 
Upon assumption of office, the MMD Government inherited an economy 
predominated by a heavily indebted, loss making and inefficient parastatal 
sector that controlled 80% of the country's economic activity. 
 
Most of these were monopolies, protected behind legislative entry barriers and 
surviving on budgetary subventions while offering inferior goods and services 
to the captive consumer. 
With management weakened by excessive political interference, capacity 
utilisation among most of them fell below 40% thus turning a country that was 
once upon a time one of Africa's richest into one of the world's poorest.  
 
To reverse this trend, the MMD Government embarked on a privatisation 
programme, backed the Act 1992. 
 
With the establishment of the Zambia Privatisation Agency, the programme is 
progressing and bringing real ownership of companies to the Zambian people 
while making the companies so privatised more efficient and productive.  
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Continue to manage the privatisation programme to ensure its completion by 
the end of 1998.  
 
- Continue to manage the privatisation programme to support job creation by 
ensuring fresh capital investment by the new owners.  
 
- Monitor the privatised companies to ensure that the new owners improve or 
maintain the same levels of operation so as to protect jobs.  
 
- Create a special fund to finance Zambians wishing to participate in the 
programme through the buying of companies. 
 
Such a fund will be fully operational by the end of 1996. 
  
- Float shares of large companies on the Stock Exchange to permit increased 
public ownership.  
 
- Ensure strict compliance to the law relating to asset stripping in companies 
earmarked for privatisation and prosecute those who have and / or continue 
engaging in the practice in order to protect public property.  
 
3.3 FISCAL POLICY  
 
The first four-years of MMD Government had been devoted to fighting high 
inflation, high interest rates, black markets in foreign exchange, chronic 
shortages in basic goods and services etc. all inherited from the UNIP's 
discredited regime of the Second Republic. 
 
Now that economic stability has been achieved, focus now has to shift to 
continuing to maintain vigilance over economic stability and to create more 
sustainable environment for job creation. 
 It is acknowledged that the economy may now have stabilised at levels of 
inflation, interest rates and foreign currency exchange rates that may be 
higher than desired.  
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD in Government will:  
 
- Stabilise the financial system and depositor confidence by establishing a 
Depositor Insurance scheme, and additional legislative measures to make 
commercial bank Board members and senior Managers more personally liable for 
depositors' funds, and further strengthen the capacity of the Bank of Zambia's 
supervisory role.  
 



- Review (Reduce) government issue of securities (Bonds and Treasury bills) to 
ensure adequate flow of credit to the productive sector while maintaining 
overall sound monetary growth limits.  
 
- Reduce current inflation levels to lower levels so as to make savings more 
attractive. 
 
- Ensure further reduction in interest rates to minimal levels so as to 
attract and encourage investment. 
  
Encourage export activities so as to improve the country's had currency 
reserves which in turn will assist to improve the buying power of the Kwacha. 
  
3.4 MONETARY POLICY  
 
It has been established that budget deficits of the second republic which 
reached a height of 16.1% of GDP in 1991, had been responsible for galloping 
inflation in Zambia for a very long time. 
 
This was a result of indiscipline in managing expenditure by the UNIP regime. 
 
Money could be secretly spent on white elephant projects like UNIP Party 
Headquarters and secret tunnels at State House with the result that stated 
budget figures were very often at negative variance with actual expenditure by 
large margins. 
 
Furthermore, while tax compliance was low, expenditure on subsidies continued 
to consume a disproportional large share of the Government budget. 
  
Clearly, there was need in 1991 by the incoming MMD Government to adopt strict 
financial management and sound budgetary control measures. 
 
While the MMD Government has adopted VAT, which is a more effective method of 
tax base, as a way of increasing Government revenue, it had also introduced 
the "Cash Budget" as a way of reducing and eventually eliminating deficit 
financing.  
Presently, even military expenditure is subject to Parliamentary scrutiny. 
  
Many challenges still lie ahead in order to fully tackle this single biggest 
threat to economic stability and job creation. 
  
Beyond 1996, the MMD government will:  
 
- Make fiscal policy an active instrument for sending appropriate signals to 
the private sector for their active role in the allocation and direction of 
national resources. 
 
- Provide fiscal incentives to stimulate private sector bias towards 
production rather than trading. 
 
Fiscal policy will particularly focus on stimulating agriculture, 
manufacturing,  
mining and tourism. 
 
- Continue to streamline the Public Service through the Public Service Reform 
Program to streamline expenditure.  
 
- Continue the broadening of the tax base.  
 
- Continue to apply the Cash Budget while at the same time paying special 
attention to desirable and timely expenditure to sectors such as maize farming 
/ marketing.  
 
- Increase commercialisation of some Government Institutional activities. 
 
- Continue and increase the pace of selling off state-owned enterprises. 



 
- Continue with the practice of delinking political parties from government.  
 
- Ensure adequate flow of credit to the productive sector while maintaining 
overall sound monetary growth limits.  
 
3.5 PUBLIC DEBT  
 
The size of the public debt in 1991, especially the external debt which 
swelled to over US $7 billion, is the single most inhibiting factor to future 
economic prosperity in Zambia. 
 
The UNIP Government had by 1991 stopped serving the external debt and arrears 
to multilateral and bilateral institutions. 
  
The result as the drying up of donor support and loss of confidence in the 
economic policies of the UNIP regime; printing of money became the order of 
the day. 
 
There was literally no institutional framework for monitoring and 
administering the country's debt. 
  
Because of the crippling nature of the public debt it was inescapable for the 
MMD government to institute proper management of the public debt, negotiate 
for debt relief and where possible negotiate for the cancellation of the debt. 
  
The MMD government has significantly reduced the foreign debt through winning 
donor support and ensuring effective mobilisation of Balance of Payments (BOP) 
support by establishing an external Debt Management Working Group. 
 
But because of the magnitude of the debt, it is generally accepted that, short 
of a miracle, Zambia has no capacity to pay back the debt even in the 
foreseeable future. 
 
However, the debt obligations continue to adversely affect the foreign 
reserves. 
 
For this reason, 
  
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Continue to address the problem by continuing what it had said it would do 
in the 1991 Manifesto i.e. proper management negotiating for debt relief and 
negotiating for the cancellation of the debt. 
 
- Ensure that the serious repercussions of foreign debt servicing do not 
impair the government's ability to meet other expenditure without the Central 
Bank printing money.  
 
- Continue to reduce Zambia's dependency on external financial support so as 
to disengage this country from undue external pressures and tough borrowing 
conditionalities in order that the country's ability and independence to draw 
up its own development programme is enhanced. 
 
- Check the size and growth of the domestic debt to maintain it at acceptable 
levels.  
 
4. SECTORAL ECONOMIC PROGRAMMES  
 
4.1 AGRICULTURE  
Zambia has abundant land for agricultural production which is not yet fully 
utilised. 
 
Its soils and climate allow for the production of a variety of crops. 
 



Zambia also has abundant fresh water resources which are ideal for fish 
production and for irrigation of crops. 
 
In addition, Zambia has great potential in developing both the livestock and 
fish farming sectors. 
 
Therefore, the country has the potential to produce enough food to feed itself 
and to earn increased foreign exchange through exports of agricultural 
produce. 
  
In 1991, the MMD Government inherited a poorly developed, inefficient, non-
sustainable agriculture base which was characterised by inconsistent policies, 
heavy subsidies and heavy government interference and involvement in actual 
agricultural production leading to poor growth and performance of the 
agricultural sector. 
 
The MMD government has set clear policy objectives and strategies to make 
agriculture the cornerstone of the Zambian economy. 
 
The MMD government has set the following five agricultural sector objectives:  
 
- FOOD SECURITY 
 
To assure national and household food security through dependable annual 
production of basic foodstuffs at competitive costs, 
 
- SUSTAINING THE RESOURCE BASE:  
 
 
To ensure that the existing agricultural  resource base ( land, water and air 
) is maintained and improved upon, INCOMES AND EMPLOYMENT  
 
 
- GENERATION:  
 
To generate income and employment to maximum feasible levels through 
accelerated development of a diversified and broad based Agricultural 
Industry, 
 
- CONTRIBUTION TO INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT: 
  
To contribute to sustainable industrial development through enhanced 
production of agro-based raw materials,  
 
- CONTRIBUTION TO BALANCE OF  
PAYMENTS: 
  
To expand significantly the sector's contribution to the national balance of 
payments by expanding agricultural exports.  
 
In order to achieve the above five objectives the following ten strategies 
have been set: liberalising agricultural markets, supporting private sector 
development, placing emphasis on efficient service delivery to smallholders, 
developing the livestock and fisheries sector, expanding opportunities for 
outlying regions, improving use of available water resources, fuller 
utilisation of land suitable for agriculture, helping farmers deal with 
natural disasters and placing emphasis on sustainable agriculture. 
  
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will:  
 
- Continue with the policy of liberalising agriculture by enhancing the role 
of the private sector through a managed transition assisted with adequate 
transitional arrangements. 
  
- Encourage, assist and strengthen the development of an efficient private 
sector-driven crop marketing and input distribution system. 



  
- Recapitalize the agriculture sector by ensuring that there is sufficient 
medium and long-term development financing and provision of development grant 
aid through the Rural. 
 
- Investment Fund to small scale farmers.  
 
- Promote outgrower schemes or contract farming and buttress such initiatives 
with appropriate legislation. 
  
- Encourage crop diversification and ensure that agricultural production takes 
cognisance of agro-ecological variations and market situations. 
  
- Put in place drought mitigation measures such as promoting drought tolerant 
crops and conservation tillage practices. 
  
- Enhance and encourage new product development though promotion of crops like 
cashew nuts, castor oil, fruits, Sesame seeds, Paprika, rubber, sugar, 
soybeans and other legumes, etc. 
  
- Promote agro-forestry, tobacco, tea, coffee, horticulture and floriculture 
production for both local consumption and exports. 
  
- Promote and facilitate year round production of various crops through 
irrigation. 
  
- Promote sustainable systems of agriculture through encouragement of good 
land use practices and utilisation of organic crop fertilisation methods like 
green manuring, inter cropping and crop rotation. 
  
- Improve crop production and yields through strengthened research and 
extension and provision of agriculture related information. 
  
- Put in place measures to contain and control the spread and occurrence of 
pests such as larger grain borer, locusts, army worms and others that are 
detrimental to increased food production. 
  
- Promote animal draft power such as oxen and donkeys among small scale 
farmers. 
  
- Support development of adequate and appropriate rural infrastructure such as 
feeder roads, dams, dip tanks, on farm storage, and irrigation systems. 
  
- Ensure that the Food Reserve Agency which has been put in place efficiently 
undertakes its functions of maintaining food reserves, providing market 
information and leasing out government owned storage facilities. 
  
- Promote livestock production through a comprehensive programme of community 
managed dip tank construction and maintenance, sustainable range land 
utilisation practices, disease control and vaccination programmes, and water 
provision for livestock in rural areas. 
  
- Promote fisheries production through aqua culture ( fish farming ) and 
improve fish catches from fresh water sources through use of sustainable and 
improved fishing  
methods. 
  
- Ensure efficient and harmonised resource use through the implementation of 
the Agricultural Sector Investments Programme (ASIP). 
  
4.2 MINING AND MINERAL RESOURCES  
 
The MMD Government inherited a Mining Industry which was run down and only 
confined to the boundaries of the Copperbelt, and largely controlled by the 
state. 
 



The UNIP Government, in its desire to control the Mining Industry, never 
encouraged exploration, so as to add new ore reserves to the existing ones. 
 
ZCCM's earnings were diverted to support including to protect one man's 
autocratic rule of the Second Republic these resulted in less capital for are-
investment in the company. 
 
In addition, the uncompetitive unstable and restrictive regimes further 
affected the profitability of the company. 
 
In addition, the uncompetitive, regimes further affected the profitability of 
the company, 
 
To resuscitate the Mining Industry the MMD Government has adopted a new Mining 
policy that ensures the development of a self-sustaining mineral based 
industry with emphasis on exporting with high value added content in 
Industrial Minerals. 
 
Gemstone, Precious metals and Base metals. 
 
A comprehensive review of the laws, regulation and administrative measures has 
been undertaken resulting in a new Mines and Minerals Act, 1995. 
 
Already this has given rise to on influx of the new Mining companies currently 
exploring in Zambia. 
  
Prospecting for deposits of both traditionally established and new minerals 
has been institutionalised with basic assurances for the investors. 
 
The MMD Government has also embarked on the reorganisation and privatisation 
process of ZCCM in line with the overall programme of privatisation of 
parastatals. 
  
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will:  
 
- Continue the new Business Environment by promoting the mining sector though 
private investment for the large scale mining and develop the small scale 
mining sector by:  
 
- Ensuring that both foreign and local investors are treated equally. 
  
- Continue the policy of establishing and maintaining liberalised economy and 
unrestricted financial contracts. 
   
- Continue providing incentives for exploration work and capital developments. 
  
- Continue the promotion of the mining sector through private investment. 
  
- Continue the development of the small scale mining sector and the 
exploration of metallic minerals, gemstones, industrial minerals and energy 
minerals for the benefit of the people of Zambia.  
 
4.3 COMMERCE AND INDUSTRY  
 
Under the second Republic regime, the commercial and industrial sector were 
dominated by the state and characterised by low productivity. 
 
The MMD government has instilled a new sense of confidence better resources 
management capacity and improved efficiency by Government withdrawing itself 
from direct participation in business. 
  
In the second term of the MMD government, more emphasis will be placed on 
promoting further growth and development of this sector that is critical for 
employment creation and sustainable industrial development including research 
and development. 
 



Measure will be put in place to promote micro and small enterprise development 
sub-sector growth and trade development as outlined below.  
 
The government believes that micro and small enterprises (MSEs), manufacturing 
and trade are the engines to promote growth in the commercial and industrial 
sector of our economy.  
 
4.3.1 MICRO AND SMALL ENTERPRlSES (MSE's)  
 
The growth and development of micro and small enterprises form the basis of 
the MMD's goal of a stable, self-sustaining full employment economy in which 
poverty will be alleviated through higher incomes throughout population. 
 
In order to stimulate growth and development of micro and small enterprises. 
 
Beyond 1996 the MMD government will:   
 
- Establish National Engineering Design Centre to support R & D initiatives 
among the MSE sub-sector. 
  
- Facilitate the availability of adequate capital resources to sub-sector. 
  
- Enact MSE legislation that will provide special incentives to the enterprise 
including tax concessions. 
 
- Provide fiscal incentives to financial intermediaries operating in rural 
areas and those leading to registered MESs. 
  
- Strengthen, reorganise and adequately fund the small industries Development 
Organisation (SIDO) in order to improve its capacity to extend credit and 
other supportive services to the MSE sub sector. 
  
- Create and strengthen R & D agencies appropriate for MSE technological 
needs. 
  
- Retrain surplus labour from right sizing of government and parastatal 
institutions in entrepreneurial skills in order to prepare them for business 
ownership. 
 
- Such training programmes will get twinned with financing schemes. 
  
- Enhance funding and incentives to business for commercial and industrial 
estates that provide working space with other support services to productive 
activities 
  
- During start - up stage. 
 
Local authorities will be encouraged to provide service land for MSE to 
private sector to invest in industrial estates for leasing to MSEs.  
 
- Give preferential treatment to MSEs in government and parastatal 
procurement. 
  
- Give preferential treatment to large companies subcontracting to MSEs in the 
award of contracts.  
 
- Decentralise government procurement to district level in order to allow 
participation of locally based MSEs.  
 
4.3.2 MANUFACTURING  
 
Recognising the strategic importance of the manufacturing sector in employment 
creation and economic growth, the MMD government's task will be to further 
stimulate the sector's growth. 
 
To meet this objective.  



 
Beyond 1996, MMD Government will: 
 
- Review the manufacturing incentive schemes so as to make Zambia the most 
competitive country in the Southern African region. 
 
- Establish export processing zones by 1998 so as to stimulate export of 
manufacturing products and move the country away form dependence on primary 
commodity exports for hard currency earnings. 
 
- Institute appropriate fiscal incentives to encourage prudent export of 
essential locally produced raw materials (e.g. cotton, oil seed, raw hides 
etc.) and import duty rebates on imported raw materials and capital 
equipment's to stimulate local manufacturing activities. 
 
- Strengthen and recapitalise Export-Import Bank to facilitate special 
financing of export oriented activities and enterprises. 
 
- Continue to formulate policies that will attract increased investment into 
the manufacturing sub-sector.  
 
- Progressively reduce customs duty, Value Added Tax (VAT) on raw materials 
and capital equipment for use in the manufacturing industry.  
 
- Enhance the building of industrial estates to avail factor space to 
investors in manufacturing sector. 
 
The government will facilitate provision of fully serviced space upon which 
investor can build their factories. 
 
- Provide appropriate infrastructure for any investor building a factory in a 
rural area where such infrastructure does not exist so as to speed up rural 
industrialisation to stimulate job creation in rural areas in order to avert 
rapid urbanisation. 
  
- Encourage investment in productive activities through preferential fiscal 
incentives on manufacturing as opposed to trading activities. 
  
- Adopt a dividend tax policy which enhances reinvestment in industry. 
  
- Invest into and later divest from basic industries that have the potential 
to stimulate multi-sectoral productivity. 
  
- Promote quality assurances systems through standardisation and quality 
control so as to make the country's product competitive in exports markets. 
 
The Zambia Bureau of Standards will thus be strengthened through adequate 
funding. 
  
- Continue and strengthen regular dialogue with business associations and 
support the activities as partners in industrial development.  
 
4.3.3 TRADE  
 
From 1991 the MMD Government immediately embarked on a trade liberalisation 
policy that has opened up the economy to outside I competition in order to 
stimulate productive efficiency and increase availability of goods on the 
market. 
 
Having established macro-economic stability which is essential for our 
international competitiveness, 
 
Beyond 1996, MMD Government will: 
 



- Maintain an open economy with a liberalised import and export regime while 
ensuring that local manufacturing industry prospers in order to protect 
existing and create new jobs. 
 
- Encourage the production of high value added exportable products and 
continue the process of diversifying the exports base. 
 
- Ensure the availability of primary products for local manufacturing. 
 
- Seek new markets and strengthen Zambia's existing trading links with 
regional and international taxes.  
 
- Ensure that imports into Zambia comply with national or international 
standards where national standards do not exist. 
 
- Pursue the principle of reciprocity in trade relations as articulated in the 
provisions of the General Agreement on Trade and Tariffs as well as the UNCTAD 
amongst others.  
 
- Ensure that Zambia trade missions/offices abroad are effective in export 
promotion by posting experienced trade attaches to key markets.  
 
4.4 TOURISM, WILDLIFE, ARTS, CULTURE AND SPORT  
 
Over the past decades, of the First and Second Republics, tourism growth has 
been on a negligible level due to the economic and political policies that 
worked against its growth. 
 
Supporting infrastructure (airfields, roads, communication network) 
deteriorated and the wildlife resource base on which the tourism industry is 
based degraded. 
  
The MMD recognises that for most of the years after independence tourism had 
the potential for driving the Zambian economy. 
 
As such, it is a vital source of jobs and a valuable means of earning hard 
currencies. 
  
The reputation of Zambia as a peaceful, land locked nation of warm, friendly 
people, offering good services in a clean environment and a hospitable climate 
must be exploited. 
  
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will:  
 
- Implement programmes to position Zambia as the premier eco-sensitive tourist 
destination in Southern Africa. 
  
- Give the highest priority to restoring the confidence of the international 
travelling community in Zambia so that, ours will be the destination of choice 
and the get way to tourism in Southern Africa. 
 
- Embark on a vigorous campaign to promote tourism, wildlife, art and culture. 
  
- Privatise all government-owned hotels, lodges and other tourist facilities 
in Zambia to responsible groups or hotel chains with marketing muscle, 
financial resources and acknowledged expertise in tourism. 
 
- Encourage and assist Zambians own and manage hotels, lodges and other 
tourist facilities. 
  
- Assist Zambians to pursue education training and careers in hotel 
administration and management and ensure that opportunities are available for 
qualified Zambians to be employed in the industry.  
 
- Introduce curricula in our schools in the techniques of successful tourism, 
including economics, psychology and hospitality. 



  
- Undertake a massive training, retraining and motivational tourism programme 
for all who are, or would be, part of the tourism industry. 
  
- Promote through proper investment incentives Zambian wildlife, culture, 
entertainment, art, music and history in the tourism product, including 
strengthening curricula in school and music. 
  
- Continue to permit the duty free importation (as opposed to duty refund) of 
building materials and furniture for the construction, renovation or repair of 
tourist properties and facilities. 
 
- Insist upon the use of Zambian professional services and local material 
where feasible in the construction of hotels, lodges and resorts. 
 
- Encourage and support traditional ceremonies as a way of preserving our 
cultural heritage as part of tourism. 
 
- Increase budget allocation to the Ministry of Tourism and its departments to 
fully carry out national functions of product development, marketing, 
promotion and co-ordinating the industry to promote development. 
  
- Improve tourist infrastructure - roads, air, rail and communication 
networks. 
  
- Fully address the limited capacity in internal movement to tourist 
attractions and limited qualitative hospitality services at these focal points 
of attraction. 
  
- Find and implement innovative ways of combating the high cost of investment 
capital in Zambia which limits large scale investments into the tourism 
sector. 
  
- Streamline and eliminate conflict overlap of legislation in administering 
tourism development. 
  
- Fully address the high dependence on nature based tourism and the limited 
diversity with the resource utilisation and the inherent potential conflict in 
utilisation with local communities.  
 
- Quickly resolve the cumbersome licence procedures to eliminate other 
institutions outside the Ministry of Tourism who are also involved in 
licensing aspects of tourism facilities. 
 
- Review the uncompetitive pricing based on taxation at each stage of product 
development to avoid Zambia being the most expensive destination in the 
region. 
 
- Redress the issues of a relatively small tourist industry in Zambia but 
largely elite in which privatisation is being gradually dominated by small 
investments of limited quality from the South. 
 
- Adequately redress the shortage of trained and skilled manpower and their 
under utilisation by new foreign entrepreneurs who tend to bring in their own 
management and professional staff. 
 
- promote sport throughout the country by: 
 
-- Facilitating schools, colleges and communities in acquiring the basic 
equipment and facilities. 
 
-- Refurbishing existing facilities and developing new ones. 
 
-- Improving provision for inter-community and inter-institution sports 
activities. 
 



-- Providing training to sports facilitators and trainers. 
 
4.5 LAND 
 
"Land now has value" 
 
Efficient land acquisition remains the foundation of all sustainable economic 
development activities. 
 
Although Zambia has excess land for its various needs, the MMD Government in 
1991 inherited a system of land acquisition which made land a major bottleneck 
in 
the development of housing industry and agriculture. 
 
The MMD Government has now passed the Land Act of 1995. 
 
Together with other legislative instruments passed since MMD took office, land 
now has value. 
 
Title deed acquisition has been decentralised and traditional rulers have been 
empowered to play a role in demarcation of land for various developmental 
projects in their areas of jurisdiction. 
 
Efficient land acquisition remains the foundation of all sustainable economic 
development activities. 
 
To ensure efficient land acquisition, emphasis must now shift from putting in 
place a legal framework to efficient procedures for actual management of land 
acquisition. 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Build a land data bank which will form the basis of decisions on demarcation 
of land for human habitation, industrial sites, agriculture, wildlife parks 
and forests and natural reserves. 
 
- Work toward embodying land property rights in universally obtained, 
standardised instruments of exchange that are registered in a central system 
governed by legal rules. 
 
- Encourage, through consultations with traditional rulers and through 
education at campaigns, the convention of customary tenure of leasehold. 
 
- Create and encourage the use of the land development fund. 
 
- Establish the land tribunal within the realms of the Judiciary to resolve 
disputes over land by all interested groups. 
 
- Provide extra incentives, financial, technical and material to specifically 
encourage women and youth acquire title to land. 
 
- Strictly enforce the laws aimed at protecting the land from degradation. 
 
5. SOCIAL DEEBBTERY SYSTEMS  
 
5.1 SOCIAL SERVICES  
 
5.1.1 EDUCATION  
 
Education our future 
 
Education remains the single most powerful tool for ushering the Zambian 
society into the 21st Century as a modern nation. 
  



In the first five years of MMD rule, 1991 - 1996, much has been done to uplift 
the completely dilapidated education system, a sorry consequence of twenty-
seven years of neglect and misrule. 
 
The emphasis was mainly on rehabilitation of the infrastructure, policy 
management and evaluation. 
  
As the MMD embarks on its second five year term, and beyond, its mission will 
be to guide the provision of education for all Zambians so that they are able 
to pursue knowledge and skills, manifest excellence in performance and moral 
uprightness, defend democratic ideals, and accept and value other persons on 
the basis of their personal worth and dignity, irrespective of gender, 
religion, ethic origin, or any other discriminatory characteristic. 
  
To achieve this goal the MMD will pay particular attention to the 
democratisation and decentralisation of the education system on the one hand; 
and to curriculum relevance and diversification and efficient delivery on the 
other. 
 
Access to education; equity in education; and quality of education are the 
central policy objectives as the second agenda for the MMD in education as we 
move towards the 21st Century. 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will:  
 
- Expand the provision of pre-school education to allow every child the 
opportunity to develop the mind at an early stage; provide nine years of basic 
education. 
  
- Launch the Education Sector Integrated Program (ESIP) affecting the 
Ministries of Education, Community Development and Social services, Sports 
Youth and Child Development, Science Technology and Vocational Trading and 
Local Government and Housing. 
 
- ESIP aims at improving access, equity and quality in the provision of 
education and training, not only to school -going children but also to youths, 
out -of -school children, and adults by rationalising available resources and 
harmonising initiatives, both internal and external.  
 
- Expand the core curriculum to include subjects such as the environment, 
healthy life styles etc. 
  
- Introduce entrepreneurship practical skills training in schools colleges and 
universities in order to deal adequately with youth unemployment. 
  
- Develop special programmes for skills training targeted at out-of-school 
youth and other specific groups. 
  
- Increase, though partnerships, the number of institutions of higher 
learning. 
 
- Vigorously promote the education of the girl-child; 
 
- Improve and enhance the National Library Services and Reading Centres in the 
country. 
 
5.1.2 HEALTH  
 
 
"The second Agenda" 
 
Zambia can afford and achieve better health care. 
 
A national consensus for better health for all emerged during the first five 
years of MMD governance. 
 



Zambians want Health Security and an institutionally reformed health system 
capable of, providing equity of access to cost-effective, quality health care 
as close to the family as possible. 
 
Based upon this vision, the programme of health reform introduced by MMD 
government has revamped the health sector of Zambia and ranks as one of its 
major achievements. 
 
Knowing that Health Security is a consequence of Healthy Public Policy, and 
not merely of medical services, the MMD government seeks, in its second agenda 
of health reforms, to address four key policy areas. 
 
- Integrated Community Health Development under a reformed District Health 
System. 
 
- National Essential Health Packages of Care for sustainable health. 
 
- The quality of life and health security of specific population groups. 
 
- Accountability for health in public policy. 
  
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will:  
 
- Further strengthen the newly mandated District Health System under the 
National Health Services Act (1995) as a focal point of national health 
policy. 
  
- Create better institutional vehicles for popular democratisation of public 
health services, by fully implementing the concept of civic neighbourhood 
health committees in each District as part of an integrated community health 
development strategy. 
  
- Strive to rationalise the instruments for target-led financing whereby 
finance follows the explicit identification of health care needs and not the 
existing pattern of health facilities. 
  
- Rationalise the Ministry of Health as a policy body: setting policies, 
agreeing on strategies and targets with District and Hospital Boards and 
allocating finance on the basis of "contract" for services of a specified 
quantity and quality. 
  
- Introduce a District-level, quality-assured, Basic Package of Essential 
Health Care Services to be fully financed from national tax revenue by 2001 as 
a minimum entitlement of all Zambians. 
  
- Rationalise the system of National drugs procurement and distribution under 
a comprehensive National Essential Drugs Policy. 
  
- Upgrade 400 pro-type Accountable Health Centres to a 12 beds and 30 beds 
capacity in rural and urban areas respectively in the next five years. 
 
- Limit hospital expansion but work to fully modernise diagnostic and theatre 
capacity in our existing National Referral and Provincial Hospitals. 
  
- Transform, in collaboration with the private sector, the existing Flying 
Doctors Service into a self-financing Air and Land-based ambulatory referred 
service capable of serving each district. 
  
- In addition to current emphasis on Child Survival and Reproductive health 
services aimed at reducing infant and maternal mortality, begin to focus on 
development of services targeted at improving the quantity of life of the 
elderly on whom the burden of AIDS orphan now fall, and preventing sexually 
transmissible diseases among adolescents as part of a national HIV/AIDS 
prevention and care strategy.  
 



- Work with multiple stake holders including the private sector, in designing 
an incentive system for health workers in order to further improve the 
quantity of health care. 
  
- Implement an improved financing policy based on a pre-payment complementary 
community financing strategy, and establish a District Health Innovation Fund. 
 
Any financing measure will be consistent with Zambia's macroeconomics 
realities, our commitment to popular democracy in managing health services, 
and the need to uphold the principle of equity of costs and benefits in public 
goods. 
  
- Intensify strategic management of Donor, Church-owned health services and 
overall NGO partnership in health by further rationalising and fully 
implementing the basket funding and health package strategy. 
  
- Increase advocacy for health in the public agenda as a necessary dimension 
in human development.  
 
5.1.3 SOCIAL WELFARE  
 
MMD in 1991 inherited a dilapidated Government social welfare sector policy 
for the previous 27 years with no social welfare infrastructure. 
  
The MMD Government has developed a comprehensive policy to deal with the needs 
of the vulnerable groups in society and is aimed at ensuring that the aged, 
disabled, children and destitute will be afforded public assistance through 
well developed social safety nets. 
  
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Prioritise projects that will alleviate poverty and improve the quality of 
life for the vulnerable groups. 
 
- Establish low-interest credit financing for social welfare. 
 
- Ensure the protection and enhancement of family ideals and community 
enrichment. 
 
- Continue to support existing projects for the women, youth, disabled and the 
poor. 
 
- Continue to provide and improve upon operational guidelines for the delivery 
of social services. 
 
- Streamline information flows between the government, Donors and NGOs. 
 
- Provide counselling services through family welfare service to foster proper 
care and adoption of street children and the rehabilitation of juvenile 
offenders. 
 
- Decentralise delivery of services to local communities. 
 
- Provide community functional literacy programmes. 
 
- Effectively administer a comprehensive public assistance scheme for the poor 
to improve equity of access to cost-shared social services including health. 
 
5.1.4 LABOUR  
 
The UNIP Government stifled the growth of trade unions activities and 
employers association for fear of being displaced politically and so the only 
piece of legislation that governed trade unions, employers associations, 
collective bargaining and industrial relations in Zambia in 1991 was the 
Industrial Relations Act of 1990. 
 



In fact, this was a response by the UNIP Government against serious 
disagreements with trade unions lead by Zambia Congress of Trade Union (ZCTU) 
and Employers organisation lead by Zambia Federation of Employers (ZFE). 
  
When MMD came into government in 1991, a review of the Industrial Relations 
legislation was carried out through a tripartite labour consultative council 
resulting in a new industrial and labour law in 1993. 
 
This law recognises the workers and employers organisation as important 
partners in development and ensures basic rights of the workers. 
  
The MMD government has put in place new labour policies which include: 
 
- The establishment of private employment exchanges and liberalised charges. 
 
- Comprehensive review of the Employment Act, resulting in a bill that 
protects, the workers terminal benefits in cases of liquidation, 
 
- Adoption of a new Bankrupt Act in line with new Companies Act. 
 
- Introduction of equal pay for equal work. 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Continue the restructuring of the parastatal sector and through the 
programme of privatisation, encourage employee and individual members of the 
public ownership through a Privatisation Trust Fund (PTF) and create new jobs 
through the private sector. 
 
- Enact legislation to provide for severance and redundancy payments.  
 
- Encourage the establishment of pension funds in large private sector 
enterprises.  
 
- Encourage workers' education programmes. 
 
- Support honest, responsible, democratic and accountable trade unions.  
 
- Consult trade unions matters of national importance that concern them. 
 
- Speed up the establishment of the productivity improvement centre at the 
Ministry of Labour and Social Security. 
 
5.1.5 ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AND POLLUTION CONTROL 
 
For over 20 years of UNIP Government, Zambia had no environmental policy to 
guide the development and protection of her environment. 
 
Although an Environmental Protection and Pollution control Act was passed in 
1990, it wasn't until 1992 ( under the MMD Government ) that the Act was 
brought into operation. 
 
As a result of the non-existence of a sustainable environmental policy, 
deforestation led to a general reduction in tree cover coupled with a 
progressive depletion of bio-diversity, reduction of soil fertility and 
eventual land degradation. 
 
Waste disposal, noise pollution and ionising radiation remained unregulated, 
thus threatening the environment and health standards in places of work. 
 
The MMD Government's deep concern for the Environment established a Ministry 
of Environment and Natural Resources to address issues to which the MMD 
Government attaches great importance. 
 



The Ministry of Environment and Natural Resources under the MMD Government has 
established a National Environmental Action Plan (NEAP) with six broad 
strategies, namely: 
 
- Direct sectoral investments and resource management for the benefit of the 
Zambian people. 
 
- Institutionalised capacity building in environmental management. 
 
- Creating public awareness and support to educational activities for the 
environmental protection of local communities. 
 
- Development of an information system for environmental data collection, 
analysis, and enforcement of environmental standards. 
 
- Monitor the enforcement of environmental standards. 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Implement the Environmental Support Programme (ESP) in resource management 
to ensure: 
 
-- Clean water and water management for rural and urban centres. 
 
-- Natural forest management and afforestation. 
 
-- Wildlife and range management. 
 
-- Soil and water conservation and agro forestry. 
 
-- Industrial and urban pollution management. 
 
-- Establish practical mechanisms for environmental impact assessment 
considerations in public policy decisions. 
 
-- Fishery resource management. 
 
-- Wetlands management. 
 
-- Zambia will continue to support international initiatives supporting the 
protection of the ecosystem. 
 
5.2 HUMAN RESOURCE SPECIFIC 
 
5.2.1 WOMEN IN DEVELOPMENT 
 
- The UNIP Government played lip-service to the issues of Women in Development 
as there was no clear policy and this was exhibited through: 
 
- Lack of women access to credit facilities. 
 
- Continued experience of legal, political and cultural barriers by women. 
 
- Lack of proper representation in decision making bodies. 
 
- Lack of basic facilities, such as health care, women's rights, land etc. 
 
The MMD Government, has developed a comprehensive policy for Women in 
Development which embraces full and equal rights to women in all aspects of 
national life. 
 
More specifically, 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Accord full and equal rights to women in all aspects of national life. 



 
- Implement the principle of affirmative action on gender issues. 
 
- Create the environment for women to be gainfully employed with equal pay 
with men. 
 
- Encourage creative self-employment avenues for women in industry. 
 
- Ensure provision of day care centres and nursery facilities at places of 
work. 
 
- Ensure that women have easy and affordable access to education, legal, 
health care, financial and technical services. 
  
- Ensure that women are provided with skills training, education in democracy 
and governance and appropriate technology in agriculture and industry. 
  
- Ensure that the Judiciary, Law enforcement wings of Government and the 
public are educated on women's rights. 
  
- Encourage female (adult) literacy in rural, peri-urban and urban areas. 
  
- Harmonise International conventions on the Rights of Women with domestic 
legislation. 
 
- Review laws on women that may inhibit the women and girl development. 
  
- Expedite the implementation of relevant statutory rules to protect the 
rights of widows and orphans in matters of inheritance.  
 
5.2.2 CHILDREN AND YOUTH  
 
The MMD Government believes that the success of the Nation depends entirely on 
what we do today. 
 
The previous UNIP regime did not leave in place a comprehensive youth and 
child policy to cater for the needs of the young.  
 
The MMD Government understands that preparation for the future means ensuring 
that our young people are afforded the best in health care, education, 
employment and business opportunities and security and that they exist in a 
clean and safe environment. 
  
With this in mind,  
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will:  
 
- Ensure that all the policies that have been developed such as National 
Programme of Action (NPA), the National Action Plan on Child Policy are 
implemented. 
  
- Ensure that all the programmes for youth development, such as the 
resettlement schemes, special credit facilities for youth entrepreneurs i.e. 
Youth Enterprise Revolving Fund. 
  
- Constituency Development Fund and the Youth Project Fund are adequately and 
properly funded and managed.  
 
- Encourage the training of our young people so that they continue to develop 
a strong sense of ethical behaviour, cultural values, an understanding of the 
rules and conventions of democratic governance, an appreciation of the rule of 
law and an awareness of the rights and responsibilities of full citizenship. 
 
- Establish a national trust fund to assist children orphaned by death of 
parent(s) of HIV related diseases. 
  



- Ensure that secondary level education (either in academics or in advanced 
skills training) is available and affordable to young people in Zambia. 
  
- Ensure that the young unemployed and displaced youth are supported through 
financial institutions, and young entrepreneurs are provided with technical 
and administrative support.  
 
- Ensure through our youth development policy that there are adequate sports 
and recreational facilities throughout all our communities and provide for the 
creation of a National Sports Academy by 1998. 
  
- Educate young people on awareness of their civic responsibilities as 
citizens of Zambia and an appreciation of the value of community spirit, 
volunteering and contributing towards the civic and social development of the 
country through youth training centres. 
 
- Provide child advocacy and support systems which will safeguard the rights 
of the child to exist and develop into adulthood. 
  
- Encourage compulsory primary education.  
 
- Improve sanitation in both rural, peri-urban and urban areas. 
  
- Create a favourable environment conducive for child development  
 
- Develop research and intervention programmes that will deal with the root 
cause of the street kids, substance abuse, crime and other social problems.  
 
5.3 INFRASTRUCTURE  
 
5.3.1 TRANSPORT SYSTEMS  
 
In 1991, the roads infrastructure was nearly completely rundown and required 
urgent attention to repair the backlog of deferred maintenance. 
 
Bus stations were characterised by long queues due to shortages of operating 
capacity as demand overshadowed supply. 
 
Bus fares, train fares and freight fares were all regulated by government. 
  
The MMD recognises that economic and social life and progress of a people 
depends to large extent on the condition of their transportation systems. 
  
The MMD recognises that economic and social life and progress of a people 
depends to a large extent on the condition of their transportation facilities 
and systems.  
 
5.3.1.1 ROADS  
 
During MMD's first term, the repair of the dilapidated road network began in 
1992 following extensive review by Government of measures to arrest the 
deterioration of the network in order to facilitate the movement of food 
grains and other agricultural requisites as a result of the drought and famine 
of 1991/92. 
  
There then followed a meeting at which the policy, now known as the Road 
Maintenance Initiative was proposed. 
 
Among those who attended were various organisations in Zambia (both Government 
and private) and donors from the international community including the World 
Bank. 
  
The major outcome of the RMI has been publicised and is well-known.  
 
In May 1993 the Government decided to introduce a fuel levy out of the price 
paid per litre of gas oil and gasoline. 



 
The initial figure was K10 per litre and the fund created was to be used not 
only to repair roads but to also construct new ones especially to open up 
areas or where the construction might not be economically feasible but 
socially desirable. 
  
This decision was eventually institutionalised in the Statutory Instrument of 
February 1994 at which formally established the National Roads Board. 
  
The Board consisting of a majority from the private sector operates under the 
committee of Ministers who have a responsibility to ensure that the public 
road network is regularly maintained and expanded. 
  
The RMI development in Zambia has attracted wide interest and is as an example 
by other Governments in Africa and even the international community. 
  
Due to the extent of the country's road network, the development needs of the 
nation and the previous gross neglect of maintenance by UNIP there will be for 
some time to come, continue injection of funds into the sector from national 
budget as approved by Parliament. 
 
The donor community has indicated its support of the RMI and agreements are in 
place in which funds will be forthcoming from them. 
 
The National Roads Board's role is to manage funds entrusted to it. 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will:  
 
- Continue to implement a comprehensive, co-ordinated road construction and 
maintenance programme. 
  
- Increase the numbers of qualified Zambians and established resident 
contractors participating in road construction and maintenance programmes.  
 
- Increase of the confidence by continuous funding and ensuring regular 
payment for work executed under the agreement.  
 
- Maintain the practice of selecting contractors by open tender.  
 
- Extend participation by local communities in the maintenance of roads and 
repairs to road signs in the areas in which they live.  
 
- Continue to act as facilitator, supervisor, regulator and guardian of 
standards of road design, construction and maintenance.  
 
- Maintain the drive to reverse the brain drain of experienced road engineers 
and technicians by continued monitoring of funding agreements and employment 
practices.  
 
- Continue with the RMI by raising the ability of the local authorities to 
oversee programmes funded through the National Roads Boards.  
 
- Maintain and open up road connections directly into all the neighbouring 
countries to permit more alternative access routes to the sea.  
 
5.3.1.2 GROUND TRANSPORT  
 
In 1991, ground transport was dominated by the grossly inefficient parastatal 
sector. 
 
Operators could not apply cost-based pricing system to achieve a return 
sufficient for reinvestment. 
 
As a result, private investment dried up. 
  



The MMD government introduced appropriate policies which liberalised the 
sector and minimised protectionism and encouraged competition. 
 
The abolition of import duties on buses resulted in a tremendous increase in 
the number of mini buses operating on the road still many challenges lie 
ahead.  
 
The MMD undertakes that order, reliability, affordability and fairness need to 
be encouraged with respect to public transport. 
 
It is clear that unregulated work forces have certain undesirable side effects 
which need to be addressed to achieve the undertakings in the foregoing 
paragraph.  
 
Harmonise road transport practices and procedures with all the neighbouring 
countries and within SADC and COMESA. 
 
Complete all legislation on road safety, road transport and vehicle licensing 
and install semiautonomous regulatory and monitoring institutions.  
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will:  
 
- Ensure the operation of a well co-ordinated, integrated and reliable public 
transportation system with special fares for the elderly, school children and 
disabled. 
  
- Clearly identify bus stops and private route markers.  
 
5.3.1.3 RAILWAYS  
 
Tazara has been reorganised by establishing the two regions as cost and profit 
centres with independence in their cost and freight rate setting. 
 
Zambia Railways is undergoing restructuring and commercialisation. 
  
The Muchinji-Chipata Railway, is still far from complete. 
 
The Livingstone - Mulobezi rail link future is under review.  
 
A preliminary study for the railway connection from Kasama to Mpulungu is to 
be progressed to a feasibility study. 
  
The Njanji Commuter system maintained its operations and was extended.  
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will:  
 
- Press ahead with commercialisation and possible privatisation of ports in 
Zambia Railways activities.  
 
- Examine the feasibility of harmonising the ZR-TAZARA operations. 
  
- Encourage the railway administrations to introduce safe reliable comfortable 
and affordable passenger services within SADC region.  
 
- With other Governments and within SADC work towards commercially and 
interchangeability of locomotives and major components.  
 
- Play an active role in reopening the railway route to Lobito.  
 
- Initiate electrification studies of Zambia Railways. 
 
- Complete and commission the Muchinji - Chipata Railway.  
 
- Initiate moves to construct Kasama-Mpulungu route and survey the route for 
the Chipata TAZARA connection.  
 



5.3.1.4 SHIPPING AND HARBOURS  
 
In 1991 the facilities and resources were in a deplorable condition: inland 
shipping had been operating under state of emergency restrictions. 
 
The role of inland shipping even on the rivers and lakes on which Zambia 
shores boundaries with other countries was a near zero on Zambian side. 
  
Ferries and pontoons operated unsatisfactorily and ESCO was almost entirely 
unaccountable to anyone. 
 
There was also diffusion of responsibility between the Government ( through 
Roads Dept and ESCO ), local authorities and private individuals and 
organisation who operated some of the pontoons. 
  
This neglect led to underdevelopment of tourists, fishing public transport and 
other marine related commercial operations. 
  
Efforts were put in hand from 1993 in an attempt to revamp this sector. 
 
Siavonga harbour was gazetted and other locations were under study with a view 
to development especially those on Lake Kariba, the Luapula river and at lakes 
Bangweulu and Mweru.  
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Take urgent steps to bring shipping legislation up-to-date.  
 
- Encourage private sector participation in operating state owned facilities 
and resources. 
 
- Introduce incentives for development of marine and related investments where 
these are intended for public use. 
 
- Work within SADC and other neighbouring countries to introduce common 
practices and procedures on inland waters especially as regards safety, 
reliability and affordability.  
 
- Seek donor support to open up and maintain inland water ways facilities and 
manpower capacity building. 
  
- In combination with the private sector play its fullest part on all the 
ports and harbours of use or likely to be of use to Zambia. 
  
- Encourage private investors to register, own and operate international 
shipping services. 
  
5.3.1.5 AIR TRANSPORT - AVIATION  
 
The MMD Government will continue to subscribe to a managed open-skies-policy.  
 
As stated during the 1991 campaign, the national airline failed to survive the 
gross indebtedness and other problems bequeathed to it by the UNIP Government 
and was liquidated in 1994. 
  
Arising out of the closure of the national airline, two private owned airlines 
were registered and took wings in 1995. 
 
They have joined the number of other airlines operating into and out of Zambia 
although there still is need for international operations by airlines 
registered in Zambia.  
 
The Government redefined the future of National Airports Corporation which is 
scheduled for privatisation. 
 



Efforts are being made to improve the capacity of the Department of Civil 
Aviation which also suffered under UNIP the same fate of neglect and under-
funding. 
  
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will:  
 
- Press for increased capacity by the private sector in regional and long 
range operations to promote social and business contracts.  
 
- Intensify the promotion of small-scale domestic operations as alternatives 
to road and rail travel and to development tourism. 
  
- Ensure that the aviation industry is competitive in the region. 
  
- Strengthen the Department of Civil Aviation in view of the overwhelming 
strength of the private sector. 
  
- Ensure that charter operators operate within the conditions laid down in 
their licences. 
 
- Commercialise and then private the National Airports Corporation at a later 
date. 
  
- Invest and improve air traffic control equipment and navigation aids all 
over Zambia. 
  
- Reopen and license many aerodromes under private ownership. 
  
- Introduce fees payable to Government by private airlines utilising the 
internationally negotiated air traffic rights. 
 
- Encourage the operators to employ Zambian trained personnel and use the 
maintenance facilities in the country especially those at Lusaka airport. 
  
- Develop to international standards, maintain the airports at Ndola, 
Livingstone and Mfuwe in addition to Lusaka. 
  
- In harmony with other Governments, will continue to subscribe to a co-
ordinated and properly managed open skies policy, consistent with national 
interests. 
  
- Introduce a semi-autonomous licensing and regulating agency to suit the DCA 
which will mainly deal with technical, maintenance, and enforcement 
requirements and posts.  
 
5.3.2 HOUSING 
 
Upon assuming power in 1991, the MMD Government inherited the following 
scenario in the country: 
 
- Although all the five-year national development plans attempted to address 
the housing problem, there were no tangible results due to the absence of a 
comprehensive vision for housing development. 
  
- There was no capacity to enforce basic housing development standards, thus 
making the quality of neighbourhoods in self-help areas deplorable. 
  
- Out of the nations 1.3 million housing units only 403,000 units or 31% of 
the total housing stock were formal as at 1990. 
 
The remaining 897,000 or 69% of the housing stock were informal and poorly 
serviced or not serviced at all. 
  
Most councils and government owned were due lack of maintenance arising from 
lack of budgetary financing. 
  



Investment in housing fell from 30% in 1969 to less than 0.5% by 1991, below 
the UN minimum of 5%. 
  
While the MMD Government has finally come up with a comprehensive housing 
policy, implementation of this policy is crucial. 
  
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Create a sustainable housing delivery system capable of providing quality 
housing to all income groups in urban and rural parts of Zambia. 
  
- Have a comprehensive national housing policy providing for: 
  
- A substantial allocation of the national annual budget to housing to support 
a sustainable housing development programme. 
  
- Making serviced land available for housing development and streamlining the 
land allocation system.  
 
- Streamlining of building standards, regulations and other controls so that 
they accord with the capabilities needs and aspirations of the various 
sections of the population.  
 
- Developing of a financial institutional framework to facilitate the 
implementation of the housing policy. 
  
- Where necessary, encourage the sale of public sector housing to sitting 
tenants in both municipal and central government stocks. 
 
- Continue the policy of encouraging home-ownership for sitting tenants in 
municipal and central government housing stocks.  
 
5.4 UTILITIES  
 
5.4.1 ENERGY  
 
Since 1991 the country has witnessed marked changes in the style of management 
of the energy sector. 
 
Prior to 1991, only about 8% of households had access to electricity. 
 
This has now increased to about 18%. 
 
Strides have been made in harnessing new and renewable sources of energy, 
especially photo-voltaic to meet rural energy needs. 
 
Identification of potential sites for mini and micro-Hydro development has 
been given added impetus. 
 
Diversification of the use of coal to meet household energy in form of 
briquettes has been launched. 
 
The management of forests and woodlands which supply the bulk of energy is now 
being given top priority. 
 
Importation of petroleum products, the only energy import, has been 
streamlined and institutions reorganised. 
 
All these achievements have been made possible through strict adherence to the 
implementation of the Energy Policy and the MMD's foresight in creating a 
Ministry responsible for energy. 
 
The MMD recognises that energy is a vital input in the development of 
agriculture, industry and improvement of the socio-economic conditions. 
 



With a well articulated Energy Policy in place, the MMD affirms its commitment 
to ensuring that the supply and demand of energy in all its various forms is 
managed in the most efficient manner. 
 
Energy shall be made available at affordable cost and provided in an 
environmentally sustainable manner. 
 
This means that the industry shall, as much as possible, be left in the hands 
of the private sector.  
 
Public companies that may not be immediately available for privatisation shall 
be encouraged to run as profit centres and operate on a commercial basis. 
 
The liberalisation of the industry, however, also calls for a strong 
regulatory framework. 
 
The basis for a framework has been laid through the enactment of the Energy 
Regulation Act. 
 
The MMD shall continue to provide effective policy guidance and ensure that 
regulations that promote begin methods of exploiting and utilising energy are 
promulgated. 
 
In addition, the MMD will continue to implement social projects that the 
private sector cannot carry out. 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD government will: 
 
- Ensure that the implementation of the National Energy Policy is intensified 
building on the foundation that has been laid. 
 
Considering that the necessary legal reforms have been put in place, 
particular emphasis shall be given to: 
 
- Providing for an effective and sustainable institutional capacity in the 
energy sector to ensure adherence to standards, competition, efficiency of 
service, maintenance of energy infrastructure and provision of reliable, and 
secure energy services. 
 
- Promote private sector driven expansion of hydroelectricity generation 
capacity for export to take advantage of Zambia's strategic location. 
 
- Interconnection with neighbouring countries shall be promoted to ensure 
security of supply and secure markets for export. 
 
- Expand the electricity distribution network to ensure availability of 
electrical energy for productive use and uplifting of living standards. 
 
- Promote efficient use of energy, particularly petroleum products as way to 
cut down on total oil imports. 
 
Continue to strive for substitution of indigenous energy sources like 
electricity and coal for imported oil and encouraged use of energy efficient 
equipment. 
 
- Promote the wide scale use of new and renewable sources of energy, 
particularly solar energy in rural areas and the farming community. 
 
- Promote local manufacture of electrical materials and appliances. 
 
- Promote sustainable management and utilisation of forest and woodlands which 
provide the largest portion of energy supply in the country. 
 
5.4.2 WATER AND SEWERAGE  
 



MMD inherited an infrastructure where the quantity of water supplied to the 
public in rural, peri-urban and urban areas is inadequate and the quality is 
deficient. 
 
Few or no catchments facilities were developed to collect and store rain 
water, or river water such as bore holes, dams and reservoirs. 
 
The MMD since 1991 has: 
 
- Renovated existing water utilities companies by restructuring their 
operations and making them autonomous. 
 
- Embarked on ambitious projects to boost the capital of plant machinery and 
reserves and renovations and maintenance of these facilities. 
 
- Encouraged the private sector to trade in the supply of water treatment 
chemicals to local government authorities and water utilities. 
 
- Installed meters in residential areas and mending broken pipes. 
 
- Adopted a progressing and comprehensive water policy. 
 
- Drilled bore holes in peri-urban, rural and urban areas where continuous 
problems have been experienced with the help of NGOs, donors and line 
Ministries. 
 
- Educated the public on the efficient use and storage of water for domestic, 
agricultural and industrial purposes. 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Ensure that there is clean and adequate water supply through out the country 
in rural, peri-urban and urban areas. 
 
- Introduce conservation measures. 
 
- Upgrade the quality and quantity of water available for personal and 
industrial use. 
 
- Continue the programme for the continuous repair and renovation of water 
mains and infrastructure. 
 
- Ensure that there is fiscal discipline by government departments in payment 
of water bills. 
 
- Encourage private sector participation in the provision, promotion and 
maintenance of water supply to the public. 
 
- Develop various water catchments areas, reservoirs and bore holes to ensure 
all year round water supply for the peri-urban and rural population. 
  
- Increase the stock of affordable piped water through private sector 
technology. 
  
- Ensure that any plans covering artificial dams and water ways takes the 
environmental considerations into account. 
  
- Ensure maintenance and modernise sewerage systems in peri-urban, urban and 
rural areas.  
 
5.4.3 TELECOMMUNICATIONS 
 
 
The MMD government inherited from the UNIP regime a parastatal sector, that 
had a monopoly in postal and telecommunications operations and services. 
 



The management was shoddy and corrupt. 
 
The infrastructure was dilapidated providing little or no service to the vast 
majority of Zambians. 
  
Since 1991: 
 
- The MMD restructured the Telecommunications sector, separating the Postal 
services from those of telecommunications. 
 
- Various checks and balances have been put into place to curb corrupt 
practices and inefficient provision of services. 
 
- The sector has also been modernised so as to extend its services to reach 
more members of the community in various parts of urban and rural Zambia. 
  
- The MMD government has recently passed legislation to allow the private 
sector to compete in the sector of Postal Services and Telecommunications.  
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Continue to promote private sector participation in the postal and 
telecommunications sector.  
 
- Ensure that Telecommunications company shares are floated on the stock 
exchange so that there is more widespread ownership of the company. 
 
- Radically revamp the provision and efficient delivery of telecommunications 
service to all corners of Zambia.  
 
- Ensure that such utilities are adequately funded and maintained and improve 
customer service and stamp out corruption. 
  
- Ensure that strict fiscal discipline is maintained and audited accounts are 
presented on time. 
 
6. DEWIOCRACY AND GOVERNANCE  
 
6.1 HUMAN RIGHTS  
 
Numerous achievements have so far been made in the observance and protection 
of fundamental human rights. 
 
The major challenge for the future is to institutionalise what has been 
achieved so as to make Zambia the haven of human rights, not subject to 
disruption even in the face of a change of government. 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Improve the criminal Justice system to allow for speedy dispensation of 
Justice. 
 
- Continue with the process of reforming the entire Police and Prisons 
machinery through professional training and de-politicisation. 
 
- Further intensify training in human rights as well as public awareness in 
areas related to violence against women, gender issues and child abuse. 
 
- Strengthen civic education bodies and other NGOs involved in human rights 
propagation. 
 
- Establish a permanent Human Rights Commission. 
 
- Ratify international treaties on human rights. 
 
- Ensure the protection of human rights as declared in the Constitution.  



 
6.2 SEPARATION OF POWERS  
 
Separation of powers during the UNIP era did not exist as the party reigned 
supreme to the various organs of government such as the Legislature and the 
Judiciary, hence compromising the Executive. 
 
Since 1991, 
 
- Checks and balances have been strengthened by observing separation of 
powers. 
 
- The Executive has become more accountable to Parliament. 
 
- The Judiciary is now autonomous after the passing of the Judicature 
Administration Act (No. 42) of 1994.  
 
- Presidential appointments to certain Constitutional Offices are now subject 
to ratification by Parliament.  
 
- The concept of party supremacy no longer exists.  
 
- Party functionaries are no longer paid from necessary aspects of law reform 
and the Government budget. 
 
- The Office of Attorney General and given autonomy and capacity to execute 
strengthened. 
 
- Critical constitutional issues have been addressed to consolidate national - 
building 
 
 
trafficking and narcotics, as well as in the social sector e.g. Health Act 
have been reviewed and enacted into law.  
Various oppressive laws that mitigated against human rights have been repealed 
such as the Preservation of Public Security Act (Cap 106).  
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Continue to review current legislation so that it facilitates the 
development of a harmonious social, political, economic and cultural 
environment in Zambia. 
  
- Ensure that the Judicial Service Commission performs its functions 
effectively. 
 
6.3 LAW REFORM 
 
The MMD government inherited a backward and archaic system of laws that had 
not been reviewed during the UNIP Regime's term of office. 
 
Business laws were outdated and stifled free trade rather than promoted it. 
 
The Law Development Commission though established was insufficiently staffed, 
unmotivated, poorly equipped, inadequately funded and subsequently was greatly 
impaired in the performance of it's duties. 
 
The MMD Government since 1991 has embarked on vigorous review of legislation 
in all the sectors of the economy with a view to making it responsive to the 
dictates of a pluralist political system and a market oriented economy. 
 
Numerous laws, affecting mining, land, agriculture, commerce, industry, 
manufacturing, banking, investment and privatisation as well as those in the 
access of criminal justice, such as drug trafficking and narcotics, as well as 
in the social sector e.g. Health Act have been reviewed and enacted into law. 
 



Various oppressive laws that mitigated against human rights have been repealed 
such as the Preservation of Public Security Act ( Cap 106). 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Continue to review current legislation so that it facilitates the 
development of a harmonious social, political, economic and cultural 
environment in Zambia. 
 
- Ensure that bodies created to carry out the necessary aspects of law reform 
and legislative drafting are adequately funded and given autonomy and capacity 
to execute their tasks.  
 
6.4 CRIME AND OTHER PUBLIC ORDER PROBLEMS  
 
MMD inherited an economy from UNIP that was riddled with the scourge of drug 
trafficking and its related problems of money-laundering. 
 
Zambia was one of the major transit centres for drugs from various parts of 
the world. 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
   
- Embarked on programmes through the Drug Enforcement Commission and other 
bodies to educate school children and members of the society on the vagaries 
of drugs. 
 
- Signed various international instruments to pursue drug dealers and drug 
peddlers without fear, favour or discrimination. 
 
- Enacted domestic legislation that provides for narcotic offences to be non-
bailable and also to provide for mandatory sentencing periods. 
 
- Financed effective drug rehabilitation programmes. 
 
- Increased investment into the Police force to improve crime-prevention and 
detection capacity. 
 
- Worked to improve the morale of policy officers by building community 
participation in law enforcement. 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Ensure that the law related to narcotics is strictly enforced.  
 
- Ensure the continued education of the public on the dangers of trafficking 
in drugs. 
 
- Ensure that security wings or bodies tasked to deal with drugs are 
adequately funded and given the necessary support. 
  
- Co-operate with the international community on drug related matters. 
  
- Improve the system of call registration of all Zambians in each locality to 
better improve police response to crime threats. 
 
Each council to maintain register of all its residents, new births and deaths 
as well as new applicants for settling in each Council area under a call 
address. 
 
6.5 RELIGION 
 
Zambia has benefited immensely from the outstanding contribution made by the 
churches to the education of many generations of young people from all 
backgrounds in the community. 
 



Because of state interference in religious affairs' characterised by threats 
and intimidation of religious groups and the introduction of "Scientific 
Socialism" which was inimical to freedom of worship, in the Second Republic, 
the Zambian nation's spirit for freedom of religious thought, conscience, 
belief and proclamation of 
faith suffered. 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Will seek to give ethical meaning in the conduct of public affairs to the 
declaration that Zambia is a Christian country which is tolerant of other 
religions.  
 
- Actively encourage parents to provide moral guidance to their children. 
 
6.6 THE PUBLIC SERVICE  
 
The MMD Government in 1991 inherited the following: 
 
- The public service was huge, ill-structured, inefficient, costly  and  
poorly placed  to provide  an  enabling  environment  for economic  and  
social  development  of Zambia. 
 
The  inefficient  and  ineffective public service was not results-oriented and 
generally had low capacity to implement policies and programmes effectively. 
 
- The public service failed to attract and retain highly qualified, competent 
and well remunerated personnel. 
 
- Little attention was paid to the recruitment and retention of professionals 
and experts, among others, to facilitate career progression and stem the 
escalating brain  
drain suffered by Zambia.  
  
The Government launched in November, 1993 the Public Service Reform Programme 
(PSRP). 
 
The programme which is designed to be implemented in three (3) years aims at 
transforming the Civil Service and Local Authorities to achieve the following 
major objectives: 
 
- To improve Government capacity to implement appropriate functions. 
 
- To rationalise public expenditure to meet fiscal stabilisation and 
development, and 
 
- To make the public service more efficient and responsive to the needs of 
Zambia's population. 
  
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Ensure that the implementation of the public service reform programme is 
effectively carried out. 
 
- Ensure timely implementation of the PSRP by increasing the level of the 
Management Development Division's (MDD) capacity to co-ordinate the Public 
Service Reform process and to increase the government's capacity to meet 
expenses associated with the restructuring process.  
 
6.7 FISCAL DISCIPLINE  
 
Democratic governments operate on the premise of voluntary co-operation among 
free individuals. 
 
And co-operation depends upon the recognition of human rights, obligations, 
responsibility  and  accountability. 



 
This is particularly true in the area of public finance.   
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Enhance fiscal discipline credibility to the government of Zambia, its 
institutions and agencies. 
 
- Continue to introduce sound financial management systems which will promote 
efficiency and effect cost savings. 
 
- Ensure competitive bidding for goods and services supplied and provided to 
government and its agencies. 
 
- Establish independent, non-partisan tender review board consisting of 
professionals and business persons who are not public servants. 
 
- Submit to Parliament full and accurate financial reports on a timely basis 
and answer questions relative thereto. 
 
- Continue to present for approval by Parliament full and detailed budgets and 
operate within the approvals granted by Parliament. 
 
- Undertake periodic value for money spent audits. 
 
- Eliminate printing of money by the Central Bank. 
 
- Transfer responsibility for bank licensing including revocation thereof, 
from the Ministry of Finance to the Board of the Central Bank. 
 
6.8 LOCAL GOVERNMENT 
 
Before the MMD took over in 1991, the state of local government was as 
follows: 
 
- Under the 1980 Local Administration Act, local government in Zambia was 
highly centralised. 
 
- The District Council combined its functions as a local authority with those 
of the ruling party, UNIP. 
 
- Because local government was not only an agent of central government but 
also a structural extension of the ruling party, its composition was 
restricted to party 
functionaries and its vision blurred by partisan interests. 
 
- Residents in any locality were excluded from participating in Local 
Government, thus making the system undemocratic. 
 
- Councils ceased to be accountable for central government funds received 
because they were used to promote party activities instead of promoting 
development. 
 
Since coming to power, MMD has achieved the following: 
 
- The local Administration Act of 1980 was repealed and replaced by the Local 
Government Act of 1991. 
 
- Every eligible person regardless of political affiliation is free to 
participate in the electoral process, i.e. to stand as a councillor and or to 
elect a councillor of his or her choice. 
 
- Mayors and Council Chairpersons are now democratically elected by their 
fellow councillors to these positions. 
 



- The local government system has now been transformed and democratised to 
foster community participation in decision making and development processes at 
the community level. 
 
- Democratic elections for Mayors and Chairpersons have been successfully held 
on three occasions. 
 
- These elections have seen incumbents retain or lose their seats. 
 
- Councils' focus has been re-orientated from preoccupying themselves with 
party activities to addressing developmental issues. 
 
- There is already a process underway to strengthen the capacity of local 
authorities to perform these functions. 
 
- The British Government support through the Local Government Support 
Programme (LOGOSP) has been working in all the 61 District Councils in the 
country to build 
Councils' capacities to deliver services to the people through proper planning 
and management training programmes. 
 
- Concrete steps have been taken to ensure that the democratic process becomes 
institutionalised and that the capacity of local authorities to deliver 
services to the 
public is restored, improved and sustained. 
 
- As part of the institutionalisation of the democratic process of local 
authorities, the Local Government Act is periodically reviewed based on 
observed trends in 
council operations. 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Orientate councils attitudes to conform to the new environment. 
  
- Improve councils' financial resources so as to reduce their dependence on 
Central Government funding. 
  
- Encourage responsible participation in local government by every person 
through civic education. 
  
- Improve on the professional expertise in councils to enable them perform 
their functions effectively.  
 
6.9 TRADITIONAL RULERS  
 
- The Chief's Act No. 479 was enacted in 1965 as a tool to guide the 
Government in the administration of the institution of the Chieftaincy. 
 
However the powers contained in this Act were systematically transferred to 
UNIP Chairmen who were appointed UNIP leaders and Chiefs were instead turned 
into 
instruments to further the interests of the One-Party regime. 
 
- The UNIP regime turned traditional rulers into politicians and a number of 
Chiefs were appointed to various political offices. 
 
- Respect for traditional authority was eroded by UNIP politicians who 
demanded that chiefs welcome them at airports during their visits. 
 
- The appointment of Chiefs to political posts made them a target of anger 
whenever people were unhappy about government policy. 
 
The MMD is committed to a policy whereby traditional rulers shall regain the 
enjoyment of their traditional powers. 
 



Accordingly, the institution of chieftaincy shall be given its rightful and 
respectable role, drawing support from government. 
 
Traditional rulers shall regain the enjoyment of their traditional powers. 
 
Although the MMD Government is proud that it has among other things, 
reinstituted the authority of Chiefs, put in measures to ensure that Chiefs 
lead a reasonable standard of living, by having chiefs subsidies revised 
upwards. 
 
The MMD Govermnent has put in place measures to ensure that powers contained 
in the Village Registration and Development Act which were hijacked during the 
advent of the introduction of the One Party State are reverted to Chiefs 
through their headmen. 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Ensure computerisation of data on Village Registration as provided for under 
the Village Registration and Development Act NO 30 of 1971.  
 
- Ensure sinking of Boreholes 1 Wells at all Chiefs Palaces to improve water 
supply.  
 
- Ensure grading of roads leading to Chiefs palaces and construction of new 
ones where not available.  
 
- Ensure electrification of Chiefs headquarters as part of Rural 
Electrification programme. 
  
- Turn Chiefs palace headquarters into nucleus for development. 
  
- Ensure rehabilitation of Chiefs Palaces that had been built by the Central 
Government during the colonial era including construction of new ones where 
necessary. 
  
- Ensure that traditional rulers powers and respect are enshrined in the 
Republic Constitution.  
 
6.10 THE MASS MEDIA.  
 
The MMD in 1991 inherited:  
 
 
- No clearly defined and nationally recognised  
 
- The appointment of Chiefs to political posts made them a target of anger 
whenever people were unhappy about government policy.  
 
- Rural areas of Zambia were deprived of private investment in the media 
industry. 
 
The result has been limited media outreach for the rural poor.  
 
- The almost totally government-owned media lacked credibility since the media 
were mainly seen as government propaganda organs. 
  
- Radio and Television Broadcasting Services were unable to raise enough 
revenue to cover costs due to political abuse in form of free coverage for all 
UNIP activities and those of top politicians. 
  
- The increase in the number of broadcasting hours had not been matched by a 
corresponding increase in the number of commercials and licences for viewers 
which had not been introduced. 
  
- In a situation in which the rate of illiteracy was high, vernacular 
newspapers and Radio which occupy an important place, were given very little 



attention, thus creating an ignorant population for the purpose of political 
manipulation.  
 
Since 1991, the MMD has achieved the following:  
 
- The MMD government has come up with a media policy whose mission is to 
promote a lean professional, efficient and self-motivated media, capable of 
delivering 
objective and timely information to all by the year 2000. 
 
- The principal objectives of the media policy are to: 
 
- Increase the media outreach throughout the country. 
 
- Promote and safeguard press freedom. 
 
- New privately owned print and electronic media is now a reality. 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will: 
 
- Undertake legal reforms as a matter of policy in order to remove or change 
laws that were tailored prior to November, 1991 to give undue advantage to the 
UNIP 
Government in the perpetuating of the one-party dictatorship. 
 
- Create an environment that will allow for a responsible, professional, 
efficient and self-motivated media capable of meeting the information needs of 
the country. 
 
- Facilitate more privately owned media. 
 
- Advocate for professional accuracy in the media. 
 
- Educate parents to assume responsibilities in protecting their children from 
some media-driven morally corrupting material. 
 
7. FOREIGN AFFAIRS 
 
The MMD government inherited a government void of a clear cut foreign policy 
since independence. 
 
Zambia's foreign policy was based more on ideological, political and security 
consideration than on the promotion and achievement of the country's national 
and economic interest. 
 
Professional career diplomacy did not exist. 
 
Appointments were based on patronage and too many Zambian missions were 
created abroad which could not be justified financially. 
 
Many international conventions on Human Rights issues were not upheld although 
ratified, and major economic and trade instruments were never ratified thereby 
denying Zambia major export opportunities. 
 
Those that were entered into were done at the personal level of the former 
Head of State, Dr Kaunda, and the Head of State of a foreign country, 
resulting in dubious and irresponsible agreements that impacted negatively on 
the welfare of citizens. 
 
The MMD government has since 1991 adopted a foreign policy based on non-
partisan principles of self-determination, sovereignty, independence, 
territorial integrity and non-intervention, representative democracy, the 
promotion and protection of human rights ( racial, economic, political and 
cultural ), participation in regional, hemispheric and international 
organisation such as SADC, COMESA, OAU, UN, Commonwealth, and the Non-Aligned 
Nations. 



 
Such representation at such organisations will serve dual representation and 
avoid expensive postings various cities. 
 
MMD has put in place a foreign policy document that was a subject of national 
debate in 1995. 
 
Career diplomacy and streamlining of missions has been introduced to effect 
transparency and accountability. 
 
Beyond 1996, the MMD Government will:  
 
- Conduct a non-partisan foreign policy whose priority objective will be the 
pursuit of the national and economic interest of Zambia. 
  
- Strengthen existing regional, hemispheric and international agreements 
especially on the economic and diplomatic front with countries in South East 
Asia, Latin America, the Caribbean and its traditional partners in the West, 
and others on the African Continent. 
  
- Support effort aimed at containing international terrorism, nuclear 
proliferation, toxin dumping, which posses a threat to international peace and 
security. 
 
- Ensure that Zambia plays a central role SADC and COMESA. 
 
- Evaluate international agreement and conventions so that they reflect the 
interest of the nation. 
 
- Consolidate career diplomacy and streamline missions. 
 
- Pursue conflict resolution in Africa and abroad. 
 
- Initiate international agreement so as to foster Zambia's development needs. 
 
8. MMD, OUR POLITICAL PARTY 
 
Our political party, the Movement for Multiparty Democracy was founded as an 
umbrella group of opponents to a one-party state, including trade unionists, 
businessmen, church leaders, students and former politicians on July 20, 1990. 
 
The MMD was finally registered as a party in Zambia, in 1991 and on October 3 
1, 1991 won the first freely contested presidential and general elections 
since 1968, under the leadership of Mr Frederick Chiluba. 
 
While the MMD has experienced during its first term in office a number of 
defections from it, it has and continues to win significant defections from 
major opposition political parties. 
 
It is very clear now that our party has evolved from being purely a mass 
movement into a political party with a distinctive character of its own 
capable of, not only leading the people's struggle for a fair and just society 
in Zambia, but also a party which can save as the Zambian peoples' repository 
for their hopes in the future of their country. 
 
The MMD recognises that like all living organisms, it will continue to evolve 
guided by certain tenets which distinguishes it from other political parties 
and organisations through its Constitution, party Rules and Regulations. 
 
United in diversity, the MMD works on the basis of profound democratisation of 
inter-party and intra-party relations so that it continues to offer the better 
way to champion the peoples' aspirations 
 
Very soon Zambian Citizen will be called upon to cast their ballot and elect a 
Government. 
 



The decision of the majority will determine the direction and progress of our 
beloved Zambia for the next five years. 
 
The Movement for Multiparty Democracy is confident that it will be given the 
mandate to govern our country once again. 
 
Accordingly, the party has mobilised diverse energies and talents in planning 
for that eventuality, so that the transition into the more promising second 
term of its governance is smooth, efficient and effective. 
 
During the months leading up to the general election, the party will have 
visited all party of the country, carrying our message of achievements and 
challenges still facing us. 
 
By means of door-to-door visitations, discussion groups, indoor meetings, mini 
and mass rallies and the combination of our campaign symbol, the raised thumb 
and fore-finger and of our voting symbol, a table clock, the party shall 
continue to offer the better way to govern this country. 
 
In this 1996 Manifesto, we outline our policies and programmes to consolidate 
further our economic recovery, growth and development, human rights and social 
justice, for a safe, attractive and better Zambia. 
 
We sincerely commend it to you and urge you to vote MMD. 
 
Vote MMD for the better way to progress where accessible essential commodities 
at affordable prices is the Party's commitment. 
 
Vote MMD for the creation of a stable fully-employed economy in which all 
Zambians are afforded the opportunity to realise their potential. 
 
Vote MMD for everyone to be entitled to right to education with a skill so as 
to achieve a proper standard of living and full development as human beings. 
 
Vote MMD the party that accepts that health security is a fundamental 
entitlement for all Zambians. 
 
Vote MMD for the improvement of the physical infrastructure in Zambia. 
 
MMD believes roads are vital communication links between neighbourhoods, 
communities, settlements, towns and cities. 
 
Vote MMD for ensuring the continuation of democratic values in state 
institutions such as Parliamnet and the autonomy of such institutions as the 
Judiciary so as to make the Executive more accountable to you. 
 
Vote MMD because it is the only right choice to make. 
 
And yes, Vote MMD for the return of justice, human rights and dignity in our 
beloved Zambia. 
 
Please keep this Manifesto and read it through and through, then ... 
 
come, 
 
Work with us, 
 
Stand Up for Zambia!!! 
 
Vote MMD!!! 
 
Together, We Shall do it again!!! 

 


